
SETTLEMENT AGREEMENT 

BETWEEN THE CITY OF SANTA FE AND 

WILDEARTH GUARDIANS 

Item #23-0178 

This Settlement Agreement ("Settlement Agreement") is made and entered effective as of 
the date of the final signature ("Effective Date"), by and between the City of Santa Fe ("City" or 
"Santa Fe"), and WildEarth Guardians ("Guardians"). In this Settlement Agreement, both the 
City and Guardians are sometimes individually referred to as a "Party," and the City and 
Guardians� sometimes collectively referred to as "Parties." 

RECITALS 

WHEREAS, the City is pursuing a San Juan-Chama Return Flow Project, the purpose 
of which is to facilitate the full consumptive use of the City's San Juan-Chama Project ("SJCP") 
water by the cons1ruction of a pipeline that will return treated, unconsumed SJCP water from 
the Paseo Real Water Reclamation Facility ("PRWRF") to the Rio Grande; 

WHEREAS, the City filed New Mexico Office of the State Engineer ("OSE") 
Application No. SP-4842-RFP ("Application No. SP-4842-RFP") on November 15, 2021, as 
amended on April 12, 2022, seeking a pennit to receive credits for these returns to the Rio 
Grande that would allow the City to divert the credited amount of water at the BDD intake 
structure to facilitate the full consumptive use of the City's SJCP water with no depletion of 
native Rio Grande water; 

WHEREAS, the City duly published the legal notice and filed an Affidavit of 
Publication for Application No. SP-4842-RFP on May 25, 2022; 

WHEREAS, Guardians filed a protest to Application No. SP-4842-RFP; 

WHEREAS, Application No. SP-4842-RFP was referred to the OSE Administrative 
Hearing Unit as Hearing No. 22-042; 

W�EREAS, the City is engaging with the U.S. Bureau of Reclamation as the lead 
federal agency, and the U.S. Forest Service and the U.S. Bureau of Land Management as 
cooperating agencies, to review and evaluate the San Juan-Chama Project Return Flow Project 
pursuant to the National Environmental Policy Act ("NEPA"); 

WHEREAS, the City and Santa Fe County entered into a San Juan-Chama Return Flow 
Project Agreement dated October 15, 2021, that included a County led planning process for the 
Lower Santa Fe River ("LSFR") to develop management strategies to address river flows and 
legacy hydrologic impacts in the LSFR and tributaries. This was done with the understanding 
that no SJCP water will be available for release into the LSFR; and 

WHEREAS, the Parties wish to resolve any and all Guardians' objections to the City's 
SJCP Return Flow Project, including Guardians' protest to Application No. SP-4842-RFP, or 
any potential participation in or objection by Guardians to the NEPA process; 
























